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. FY 1980 FOREIGN ASSISTANCE REQUEST.

Wednesday, February 28, 1979

United States Senate,
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Washington, D. C.
»'?he Committee met, pursuant to notice, at 9:36 o'clock, a.m.,
‘in Room 4221, Dirksen Senate Office Building, the Honorable

Claiborme Pell presiding.

Present: Senators Pell (presiding), Stone, Zorinsky, Javits,

Percy, Belms, Hayakawa, and Lugar.

Also Present: William Bader, Staff Director; Albert A.

Lakeland, Jr., Minority Staff Director; Robert Barton, Hans
‘Binnendijk, Jerry Christiansen, Cliff Hackett, Mike Kraft, Mary
Locke, Duick McCall, Barry Schochet, Winslow Wheeler, John Carbaugh,
Chip Andreae, John Backer, Estrellita Jones, Carl Ford, Fred
] Tipson, and Grayson Fowler -- Committee and Senators' Staffs.

- - -

Senator Pell. The Committee on Foreign Relations will
please come to order.

On behalf of Senator Church, who cannot be with us this
morning, I will read his opening statement and carry on.

The Foreign Relations Committee is meetiﬁg to consider the

Administration's Fiscal Year 1980 authorization request for

i : ALDERSON REPQRT!NG COMPANY, INC,
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We are very pleased to have with us this morning Mrs. Lucy
Benson, Under Secretary of State for Security Assistance,
Science and Technology; Lieutenant General Ernest Graves,

Director of the Defense Security Assistance Agency; and Mr.

Barry M. blechman, Assistant Director of the Arms Control and
Disarmament Agency for Weapons Evaluation and Control.

In addition, we will be receiving testimony from representativye
of the GAO and the Congressional Research Service, who will
summarize two studies requested by our Committee last year. Mr.

J. Kenneth Fasick, Director of the International Division of the
GAO will discuss the results of GAO's arms transfer study. Dr.
Stanley J. Heginbotham, Assistant Chief of the Foreign Affairs

and National Defense Division of the Congressional Research Service
will discuss the implementation of the President's human rights
policy.

Under normal circumstances, we would have already received

testimony from the Department of State giving a general overview

of the Administration's foreign aid requests. However, hearings
iacheduled last week with Deputy Secretary of State Warren
Christopher were postponed due to the weather and the Committee's

prolonged consideration of the Taiwan issue. Either the Secretary

of State, Cyrus Vance, or Secretary Christopher will be rescheduled

at a later date.

Our Committee decided to proceed on our regular foreign

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY, INC.
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jassistance hearing schedule rather than risk any further delays {

which would hamper our consideration of these programs.

Before receiving thig testimony, we would like to make some
observations concerning our consideratioﬁ of security assistance
issues. The issue of conventional arms sales poses particular
problems. Speaking on behalf of Senator Church, we intend to hold

future hearings which would be aimed at a comprehensive review of

the President’'s arms transfer policy. There are two basic reasons as

to why this review is necessary.

First, it appears there have been setbacks in the multilateral.

arms transfer talks which were recently held in Mexico City, and
accounts lead me to believe that our extensive conventional arms
control policy may be in disarray. At best, the prospects for
future efforts at multilateral arms restraint seem uncertain.

Thwe President's entire policy is based upon the assumption
that we will be able to achieve a certain degree of multilaterél
cooperation. If this effort fails, and it indeed appears to be
failing, we will have to come up with an alternativeApélicy.
Since the multilateral effort appears to be going poorly, it is onlj
prudent for the Committee to begin a re-evaluation which could
lead to the formulation of a new arms transfer policy.

Second, the turmoil in Iran suggests a basic reassessment
of the overall policy and its implied premise that the security of
the United States and particular regions of the Qorld are tied to

unlimited or unquestioned arms sales. In addition, we have to
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undertake a serious review of all future arms sales from the

standpoint of the potential for compromising United States and NATGQ

| security if we are unable to prevent sophisticated equipment

from falling into Soviet hands.

Mrs. Benson, General Graves, and Mr. Bleckman, we
welcome you here this morning.

Are there any statements from the Minority side of the

Committee?

Senator Lugar. No, Mr. Chairman. Thank you.

- Senator Pell. In that case, Mrs. Benson, would you please

pmeed »
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UNDER SECRETARY FOR SECURITY ASSISTANCE, SCIENCE AND
TECHNOLOGY, DEPARTMENT OF STATE.
-Ms. Benson. Thank yéu very much, Mr. Chairman and members
of the Committee.
| I appreciate this opportunity to appear before you. My'
purpose here is to explain the Administration's security assistance
budget for Fiscal Year 1980 and to review the President's arms

STATEMENT QP‘THE HONONORABLE LUCY W. BENSON,

transfer restraint policy. With your approval, I shall submit

my formal presentation for the record and not repeat it now. But .
I should like to emphasize certain points illustrating the

central thrust of these programs as a whole.

First, the security assistance budget represents a major
interagency effort to strike a balance between a number of key
objectives: fulfillment of treaty obligations of the United States;
assurance that programs and the funding level proposed for them
were adeguate for our national security interests and the security
of allies and friendly nations; the practice of the utmost
austerity, in keeping with the overall character of the President's

budget, to the maximum extent consistent with our security

policy; promotion of respect for internationally accepted standards
fof human rights and civil decency; provision for certain urgent

humanitarian concerns, such as the refugee situations in Cyprus
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. Formulation of this budget requires difficult, sometimes

painful, choices, but we have satisfied the diverse objectives
we sought to advance.

Second, this budget, iike those of preceding yearé, consists
of four component parts: grants of material, or MAP; the military
training program, or IMET; gdarantees for foreign military sales
credits, or FMS; and security supporting assistance, or SSA.

Third, as in previous years, the a?plication of these
security assistance programs is worldwide in scope. However, the
basic focus of the programs is upon the Middle East. Over three-
quarters of the total appropriation we, seek is devoted to Israel
and the Arab states bordering Israel. Only about $1 billion is
for all forms of security éssistance‘to all other countries and
regions.

The reason for such concentration upon the confrontation
states of the Middle East is not just the austere funding levels

I mentioned earlier, but the overriding importance of Middle East

requirements.

We believe that few, if any, federal programs convey benefitg

80 in excess of the sums involved as do the security assistance
activities encompassed in the budget proposals you consider today.
I would like to say a few words about the President's
arms transfer restraint policy, which is now a;most two years old.

It has been successful in both policy and procedural terms.

We have met the twin objectives of (1) achieving demonstrableg
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qualitative and quantitative restraint in transfers to the ;
developing world while continuing to meet the legitimate needs of

our allies and friends; and (2) developing a decision-making and

management process that includes better forecasting and

cases, and more accurate bookkeeping.

Let me briefly review the six qualitative controls which are

the heart of the policy.

First, the United States will not be the first supplier to
introduce into a region newly-developed advanced weapons which would
create a new or significantly higher combat capability.

Second, the United States will not sell such weapons until
they are operationally deployed with United States forces.

Third, the United States will not permit development of

advanced weapons solely for export.

Fourth, the United States will not permit co-production by

other countries of significant weapons, equipment, or major

components.
Fifth, the United States will not allow U.S. weapons or

equipment to be transferred to third countries without U.S.

Government consent.

Sixth, the United States will not permit United States

Embassy, military or industrial representatives abroad to promote

the sale of arms.

Virtually all of the turnoffs or turndowns of sales as a result

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY, INC.
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?f the policy were based on these ccntrbls.‘ However, because the
policy explicitly provides for presidential exception to the
controls in extraordinary circumstances or to offset quantitative
or other disadvantages to fiiendly countries where there is a
threat to a regional balance, the controls have proved sufficiently

flexible to permit sales considered important to our national -
2

security interest.

‘There is, as you know, a great preoccupation with the arms
transfer ceiling. Some allege that the 8 percent reduction in
FY 78 was achieved only by creative bookkeeping. Others claim
that the ceiling is an arbitrary restraint, unrelated to U.S.

national interests, that has prevented sales that ought to have
been made.

In fact, the ceiling is not a shibboleth, but a tool to be
{ It has been a valuable management tool which supplements
the more substantive qualitative controls. It forces the

decision-making machinery to think and act in new ways, reflecting
the shift in the burden of proof from the opposers of an arms
transfer to the proposers. |

Moreover, by exempting NATO, Japan, Australia, and New
Zealand from the ceiling, ample attention was paid to security
needs and the President providéd the safety valve of an exception
if circumstances warrant.
Obviously the ceiling cannot be reduceé iﬁdefinitely in the

absence of fundamental political changes in the world or
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multilateral cooperation. The President has stated that a key
factor in the determination of arms transfer levels for FY 80 and

beyond will be to the extent of cooperation we receive from

others.

For Fiscal Year 1978, the President set the dollar ceiling
at $8.551 billion -- an 8 percent reduction from the relevant
arms sales total of the preceding year. The final year-end total
of the ceiling-related transfers was $8.538 billion. Thus, there
was a decline in sales of over three-quarters of a billion dollars
£rom 1977 to 1978, adjusted for inflation. For the current fiscal
year, the President has established another 8 percent cut, which,
when adjusted for inflation provides for a Fiscal Year 79 ceiling
of $8.43 billion.

Finally. Mr. Chairman and members of the Committee, recent
events hawve reminded us that attainment and maintenance of security
are sometimes long, difficult processes. In his address at
Georgia Institute of Technology on February 20; President Carter
referred to our basic objective of supporting the efforts of our
friends to maintain their stability and independencé. He pointed
out, "Many nations are troubled -- even threatened -- by the
turmoil in Southeast Asia, and in the Middle East. To stand by
lour friends and to help meet their security needs in these dif-~
ficult times, I will consult with the Congress to determine what

additional military assistance will be required.”

Thank you very much. I welcome your views and guestions on
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Senator Pell. Thank you, Mrs. Benson. Your full statement

will be inserted in the record, as you requested.

(The prepared statement of Ms. Benson follows:)
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Senator Pell.

you now.
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STATEMENT OF LIEUTENANT GENERAL ERNEST GRAVES, DIRECTOR,

DEFENSE SECURITY ASSISTANCE AGENCY,
DEPARTMENT OF DEFENSE.
General Graves. Mr. Chairman, it is a pleasure to appear

today in support of the Fiscal Year 1980 security assistance program.

4to0 the Arms Export Control Act to facilitate NATO rationalization,

With your permission, I shall submit my prepared statement

for the record. I would like, in just a few words, to summarize

its main points.

Senator Pell. It will be inserted into the record at the
conclusion of your remarks to the Committee.

Please proceedQ

General Graves. Thank you.

I would like in just a few words to summarize its main points

First, the Administration this year is proposing an amendment

standardization, and interoperability. The proposed amendments

provide for simplification of foreign military sales administration
and mutual waiver of administrative fees for certain NATO coogerati?e
eapons programs.

The Department of Defenge strongly supports these proposals
as strengthening the NATO alliance and our combined defense effort.

Second, the Administration's proposed manning of our overseas

austere even than last year. I believe that we have reached

ock bottom. Considering MAP, IMET, FMS credit financing, and
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FMS cash sales, the program is a very large undertaking. It is

in our national interest to assure that we have effective overseas '

management.

Further, I have observed that our overseas personnel in the
MAAGs can make an important contribution to our policy of arms
transfer restraint.

Mr. Chairman, this concludes my summary.

Senator Pell. Thank you very much.

(The prepared statement of General Graves follows:)
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Senator Pell. Mr. Blechman, we are happy to hear

sir.
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‘ STATEMENT OF THE HONORABLE BARRY N. BﬁECHMAN,

ASSISTANT DIRECTOR FOR WEAPONS EVALUATION: MMD CONTROL,-

ARMS CONTROL AND DISARMAMENT AGENCY,

Mr. Blechman. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. Like the other
members of the panel, I will submit my full statement for the
record, with your permission; and I would like to summarize if

at this time.

Senator Pell. It will be printed in full in the record

after ybur remarks.

Mr. Blechman. I think it is useful to remind ourselves

| that the roots of President Carter's arms transfer policies lie

in the attitudes of the American public toward arms sales and

opinion polls show us time and again that the American people
strongly favor restraiﬁt in arms transfers. The largest portion

of respondents to these polls state consistently that, as a

countries.

Por example, an NBC/AP toll taken this past December

showed that 57 percent opposed all arms sales. The last time
sales. The same or similar results have been obtained by other

I think these findings are particularly noéeworthy in

view of the broad public opinion trend in recent years favoring
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military instruments of policy; apparently, attitudes towards

[OOSR —

arms sales stem from different perceptions of America's security.

These public attitudes have led to substantial legislation
calling for restraint even prior to the adoption of the present
Administration's policy.

For example, the Eoreign Relations Authorization Act for‘
Fiscal Year 1976 made ACDA a full partner in the arms transfer
decision-making process, requiring for the first time that aecisionF
to transfer arms be made in coordination with the Director of ACDA.
As you are well aware, the Arms Export Control Act of 1976 and
its subsequent amendments placed additional restrictions on U.S.
weaporn: transfers and expanded ACDA's role in the process.

In evaluating the Administration's security assistance and
jarms transfer policies, we must also keep clearly in mind the
purposes that they are intended to serve. Within the latitude
peﬁmittnd under the law, these policies seek to balance the pblic's
basic disposition toward restraint against the demands posed by

the international environment. Our policies recognize that arms

*

transfers sometimes serve iméortant military and political purposes
Many of these puiposes are reflected in the congressional
presentation document on security assistance,.

Our purpose is not to end all arms transferg. We cannot
realistically seek such an objective.

For example, as the President has made«cleér, transfers to

our major security partners--the NATO allies, Japan, Australia,
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r and social development of poor nations.

‘and New Zealand -- cannot be subject to the same controls as are

applied to our transfers elsewhere. Other weapon transfers neces-
sary to our own security and the security of our friends and allies
must go ahead as well.

In short, the Administration's arms transfer policy has been
and must be designed to reduce the risks of transfers without'
jeopardizing the security of our friends and allies.

Our policy represents a first step toward restraining those
particular arms transfers which can affect regional stability
adversely, stimulate or aggravate local arms races, lead us

into confrontations with other powers, or unduly hamper the economilc

The policy recognizes that in many cases, for the U.S. as well
as for other suppliers, the political influence gained through
arms transfers is short-lived and tightly constrained. In some
instances, when a recipient believes its vital interests to be
at stake or when there is a change of regime, we and other supplierns
find that our arms may be used in unexpected and unwanted ways.

Thus, central to,the policy are the series of gqualitative
controls which Mrs. Benson Sas listed for you. We also have
established a ceiling on the dollar volume of U.S. Government
transfers of weapons and weapons-related items to nations other
than our majoxr security partners.

ACDA recently conducted an examination of'our first year's

experience with this ceiling. We found that, quite apart from
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it was a useful management tool. It has had the salutary effect
of compelling consideration of prospective demands for U.S.
arms as a whole and 6etermiﬁing relative priorities among them.

On balance, I believe we have made substantial progress
toward restraint during the past year. While it is not possible
to put a dollar value on the sales we have turned off or turned
down, they represent a significant amount. However, I know of no
case where we were not able to meet a legitimate request.

In my judgment, our new management procedures make possible
the careful and effective scrutiny of the risks And benefits of
| proposed sales andAthe relative priority which should be given
to particular transfers.

I might add that my agency has played an important role in
,the formulation and implementation of this policy. By statute,
ACDA advises the Secretary of State, the National Security
Council and the President on the arms control implications of

prospective transfers-- the extent to which a proposed

the possibility of outbreak or escalation of conflict; and third,

la:rangements‘

In order to apply these legislated arms control control
,criteria, we have developed a set of procedures and guidelines,

and I have attached a copy of those to my written statement.
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In 1978, ACDA reviewed 1,070 prospective arms transfer
cases. That is about 10 percent of the total number. These
included 713 applications for commercial export licenses, 251
requests from foreign governments for military equipment, and 106
proposed notifications to thg Congress required by the Arms Export
Control Act.

We raised some obijection to 166 of those cases, about 15
percent of the number we reviewed. Our objections prevailed
in more than 90 percent of these cases. In some instances, these
objections were partial, involving the number of weapons in the
proposal, a particular feature of the weapon system, or only
certain of the proposed recipients, rather than the proposal as

{

a whole. But in other cases, we voiced an objection to the

transfer altogether.

In summary, Mr. Chairman, I believe that the President's
arms transfer restraint policy has worked relatively well during
this past year. On the one hand, responding to the mandate of the
fCongress and the American public, we have begun to restrain the
heretofore uncontrolled proliferation of conventional weaponry

in the developing world. On the other hand, we have continued,

when necessary, to transfer arms to help friends and allies, as

an element of our overall national security policy. This is the
kind of balanced policy which I believe is necessary and which is
;c]_ear ly in the nation's interest. Page determined to be Unclassified
Reviewed Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS
IAW EO 13526, Section 3.5
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Senator Pell. Thank you very much, indeed, Mr. Blechman.

I think that we sometimes think the extension of military :
assistance will secure the friendship, support and undying loyalty i
of the recipients. I think both we and the Soviets have had a good
many rude experiences to the contrary. I am thinking in our
case of Ethiopia and just recently of Iran. I am sure the
rSoviets would think equally regretfully of Egypt, Somalia and
China, who were originally armed by the Soviets.

I think we should bear in mind that there is no relationship

between insuring the political loyalty of a loyal and the

military assistance that is extended to it.

My own view, as Mrs. Benson knows, has always been a little

skeptical because I think so often for reasons of prestige nations
want to have new weapons systems. It is a sort of one-upmanship -
or "keeping up with the Joneses."”

I remember many years ago I took a trip to the Far East.
There was one chief of state who asked that he be given one of the
Jold cruisers that we had at the time. The only reason he wanted
one was because his neighbor wanted a destroyer, and he wanted to

be one up.

I think sometimes we get a little carried away with this

principle.

Well, please forgive this ramble of mine. I will ask you

a few specific qQuestions now. We will keep to the ten minute rule

and will thus be able to have a second round, if it is needed.
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It is the Committee's understanding that despite contingency
plans, there was no effort made to destroy the sensitive American-
madé weapons in Iran.

Is that a correct statement?

This is addressed to any of the panel who is most informed.

Ms. Benson. Let me start an answer to that and I would be

glad to have General Graves add to it.

I think, first of all, we have to understand that the equipme
in ‘Iran belongs to the Government of Iran. Of course we are

concerned about its integrity. But we know of no instance in which

that equipment has been compromised in any way.

I think it would not have been possible under international
law, to which we generally try to-adhere, for us to have destroyed
or otherwise removed the equipment from Iran.

Perhaps General Graves would like to add to that.

General Graves. I think also we have observed that the

Iranians have been very zealous in their security of this equipment

Now it is true that we have not had every item of equipment under

Fconstant surveillance. But the whole tenor of the Iranian approach
s to safeguard this equipment as being their equipment. They
anted no interference with it by anyohe, including Americans.
So, the security situation appeared to us to be favorable
4 not justifying such an action.
Ms. Benson. Senator, I might add that Mr. Khomeini made it

ery clear on at least two different equations that any tampering
Page determined to be Unclassified
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with that equipment would be considered an act of sedition and

would be punished according to Islamic law for treason.

I believe General Graves made the point well that the
Iranians have always taken éxtremely good care of this equipment
and we hope that they will continue to do so.

Senator Pell. Well, as we all know, the situation there,
to put it gentiy, is "in flux." It could chahqe, of course.

A recent news r‘epo’r:t stated that a manual on sensitive
weapons may already have been compromised. 1Is there any truth
in that allegation?

Ms. Benson. No, not to our knowledge.

General Graves. We have no i’hfcrmation to confirm that
report.

Senator Pell. Thank you.

What would be the impact on NATO and also on Japanese
defenses if the FP-14, the AWG-9 radar, the PHOENIX missile and

the HARPOON missile were compromised?

General Graves. Let me say that f.he compromise of this
equipment would primarily facilitate countermeasures by a
potential enemy. If we knew for certain that it had been
compromised, then it would be necessary for us to undertake some
sort of develomment program to further refine the guidance
systems in order that they could not be defeate;i. Such a program

would take a number of years.

Since we have no evidence that there has been a compromise,
Page determined tobe Unclassified
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we are not [éganninﬂ‘any such program, but we have looked at the

issue. It would take a substantial development program to revise

A,

L
the electronics, if there were a compromise. o \““‘*41

Senator Pell. Despite the fact that most American arms
sales in the pipelines to Iran were cancelled, Iran still has
contracts for us to produce two of the Spruance class destroyers.
Do you think we ought to go ahead with selling the sophisticated
Spruances under the circumstances?

Ms. Benson. Senator, we have been working very hard to
divert many of the Iranian contracts. Two of the Spruance destroye
which Iran had on order have been cancelled. There are indications
that they intend to cancel the remaining two, but we have not yet
received formal notification.

Senator Pell. That does not answer my question.

Do you think it is a good idea that they receive these
sophisticated destroyers -- that is, presuming they remain on
our side, and we have seen from history that that does not always
happen?

Ms. Benson. I think it is a little bit premature to make
that decision. Those Spruahce destroyers are a long way from being
completed. We have adequate time to analyze whether or not
the Government of Iran, which, as you say, is in a fluid condition,
should have those ships exported or not. We are a long way from
exporting them. .

Senator Pell. I happened to spend last Friday afternoon
Page determined to be Unclassified
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‘going over a Polaris submarine, the Casimir Pulaski, and there

was an Iranian submarine nearby. My recollection is it had the
A

who are. presently being fed from hand to mouth.

What is the plan with regard to these submarines and these

young Iranians who are being trained?

General Graves. Iran originally arranged to purchase three

the three has been cancelled. The other two are proceeding. As

you observed, there are trainees in this country.

We have not received any indications from the Iranians that
they intend to suspend that equipment.

Senator Pell. But théy are not sending money to feed their

crews, are they?

General Graves. There is a problem there, but the new

overnment is very much aware of the problem. We know from meetingﬁ

ith them that they are going to deal with this.

There was an interruption of support funding for these
eople. But, as I said, we know from conversations with the

epresentatives of the new government that ‘they-are very well
%mmare of this problem and they have a definite intention to deal
rdth i%.

With the change in govermment, of course, there has to be

#;re-establishment of their organization here in the United States

hich does provide for the pay and administration of these training
Page determined tobe Unclassified
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Senator Pell. In the meantime, who is paying for their

board and lodging?

General Graves. To the best of my knowledge, they are
getting by on either the money that they have been given already
or, if they are lodged with the U.S. Government, then that cost

would be borne by the trust fund money which we have for FMS

sales to Iran.

Senator Pell. To really boil down this series of questions,
what we would like to know is whether the United States intends
to cut off the flow of arms to Iran or not.

Ms. Benson. We have negotiated an understanding with the

{Bakhtiar govermment of Iran, which is being upheld by the present
overnment of Iran, for a reduction in their contracts of a rather

jor scale.

We will, if Iran continues to wish to purchase arms, consider

chose requests as we would consider such from any govermment,

cording to our standard procedures of reviewing, analyzing, and
pproving or not approving requests to buy arms.
The Iranians government is very interested in reducing
he contracts which existed with the previous government, and we
e working hard on that.
General Graves and his office of the Department of Defense
nd the Department of State have devised a prograQ by which we can

edirect contracts and reduce contracts for Iran according to the
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So, I would not want to say that we are going to cease
instantly, because we do haye outstanding contracts with‘the
Government of Iran and we can only assume, unless they say they
do not want to go on with them, that these are still valid.
Where possible, we are reducing and redirecting those contxacté.

Senator Pell. Thank you.

General Graves. Mr. Chairmap, I might just add that they
have a very large amount of U.S. egquipment which can only be
supported if we continue a sales relationship with them.

Senator Pell. Thank you.

LY

I have a question now concerning a different area of the

world, though one that is not too far distant.

The Administration has requested a $76 million increase in

assistance for Turkey and has requested a reduction of $12 million

for Greece. At the same time, Turkey's use of American weapons,
in violation of American law, in Cyprus continues exactly as it
did before.
How do you justifyithis request for an increase to Turkey?
Ms. Benson. The increase in the proposed program for Turkey
is in three areas. We are recommending $200 million in FMS,
$98 million in security supporting assistance, and $2 million in

IMET. The increase is designed to help the Turkish forces improve

their level of readiness to perform their NATO tésks, while

intaining a military balance in the region.

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY, INC.




300 7TH STREET, 8.W. , REPORTERS BUILDING, WASHINGTON, D.C. 20024 (202) 554-2348

-

@ B N o u & W N~

IR

14
15
16

17

B

N

3
?

B ¥ B R

Page determined to be Unclassified
T " Reviewed Chief,Records & Declass Div, WHS
IAW EO 13526, Section 3.5
Date: Oct 23, 2018

For Greece, we are proposing $159.8 million in military
assistance, both FMS and IMET, and $202 million for Turkey

altogether.

In approximation of previous ratios of U.S. assistance to
those two countries, we consider the amounts as consistent with
the congressional intention éf insuring the present balance of‘
military strength in the area. The $98 million SSA program
proposed for Turkey is aésigned to deal with a specific economic
need that Turkey has, and very fortunately that same level of
economic need does not exist in Greece.

So we have not proposed

that money for Greece.

We have not proposed military MAP for either country for

next year.

Senator Pell. Thank you all. My time has expired.
We can return to that subject later.

Senator Percy.

Senator Percy. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Secretary Benson, we welcome you here this morning, as we
do General Graves and Mr. Blechman.

Let me finish up a question that I have for you on Iran.

It is the Committee's understanding that despite contingency
plans, there was no attempt to destroy sensitive U.S.-made
weapons in Iran. Is that true? Could you tell us why no action
was taken? What would be the results and the imbact on NATO

and on Japanese defenses if the F-14 AWG-9 radar, the PHOENIX

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY, INC.
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‘missile, the HARPOON missile, and other weapons were compromised?
It is our understanding that there may have been sensitive

manuals already compromised.

Senator Pell. Senator Percy, if I might interrupt‘you:
this was asked before you came in.

Senator Percy. ©Oh, it‘has. Thank you.

Well, I did not hear the answer. Woul§ you please just
answer my first guestion as to why no attempt was made?

Ms. Benson. No attempt was made, Senator, because the
equipment of which you speak is owned by the Government of Iran.

It was purchased by the Government of Iran and is owned by the
Govermment of Iran. We do not have a legal right to destroy or
to remove.

It was also made very clear by Mr. thmeini'that any tampering

by anybody with that military equipment would be considered an

act of sedition.

Senator Percy. When you visited Pakistan, Mrs. Benson, did

you also visit India at the same time?

Ms. Benson. No. I visited Pakistan and Turkey last November
Senator Percy. ©Oh, I'see.
Would you give us some picture as to what the requests
are that have been made of us by Pakistan and India and what is the
Administration's attitude toward those requests. What is the

Administration asking Congress for in this area?

Ms. Benson. The relationship with India is a very minimal
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;élationship. Purchases which India has sought to make have been
cash purchaseg. In fact, I don't remember, but I can certainly
find éut and send it to you for the record what India has
bought recently. It has beén very small.

They have purchased a great deal of their military eguipment
over the past years from the Soviet Union. They have recently’
agreed with the British to purchase 200 sophisticated fighters,

the Jéguar, and have entered into a co~production agreement with

Britain on this fighter.

FPor Pakistan, we propose only an IMET program under the
security assistance program. In other words, there is no FMS
financing at the present time.

We have been talking with Pakistan now for over a year
about their military needs. When I was out there, I went over
with their military leaders and their procurement officers the
things which were in the process of being discussed. They
were on an old list of - Pakistan. They are in the process now
of going over their list. We have told them that we are willing
to sell to them for cash F~5E fighters, but not a more highly
sophisticated fighter. They have not yet requested anything in
a formal way, so there is nothing actually in process. It is still
in -the discussion stage.

They are interested ina number of other things, like TOW
helicopters and tanks, though there is nothing ﬁnusual in the

imilitary equipment which they are requesting.
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{ concern of Pakistan is legitimate. Its armed forces are in a

!
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. Their economic situation, however, is such that it is highly;
unlikely that they would be able to afford to pay cash themselves |
and will need the assistance of friendly nations for financing.
Senator Percy. With Qhat has transpired in Iran and
Afghanistan, do they have legitimate concerns for their own

security that we can assist them with?

Ms. Benson. Yes, Senator, it is our judgment that the

weakened condition in texrms of their equipment. It is old and

much of it is very much out of date, particularly their airplanes.
They perceive a very deep threat from the Soviet Union,

from Afghanistan, and now to some extent from Iran because of

the turmoil in that country; but that more affects their ability

to keep peace among the tribes on the two borders between Iran

and Pakistan than a threat of invasion.

They perceive a threat from India which is a very emotional

problem between those two nations.

We do agree with them that they have defense needs, legitimate

defense needs. But we have made it very clear to the Pakistanis

that we will not contribute to an arms race in the subcontinent,
which is why we have refused tc consider a more advanced fighter
airplane for Pakistan.

We tried very hard to persuade the Indiang not to buy
the Jaguar, but they were unpersuadable. -We are hoping,

if the Pakistanis decide they are going to have an aircraft,

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY, INC.
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‘that they will be satisfied with the F-5, which is a good
interceptor. But of course, it is not the latest word. But it is
infinitely cheaper than the latest word.

Senator Percy. I was in North Yemen in November. The
President expressed deep concern about what was going on in South
Yemen. They feel that they ﬁave a very legitimate concern and
Saudi Arabia has expressed that concern to us and its willingness
to underwrite the cost of defensive weaponry for North Yemen.

"I understand that the Administration has agreed to sell
North !émen 12 P-5E's, 64 M-60 tanks, 100 armored personnel carriers
and 2 C-130 aircraft,vwhich would be transfers from Saudi Arabia.

Would you tell us what the implications are of the recent

on the borders of North and South Yemen? What effect does that
fighting hawe upon the request that has been made of us? Wwhat
is the intemtion of the Adninistration with respect to providing
defensive weaponry for North Yemen? .

Ms. Benson. Yes, Senator Percy.

Let me say at the outset that we are, of course, deeply
concerned over this fighting, as is Saudi Arabia deeply concerned.

We are very concerned over the presence of South Yemeni military

units in North Yemen.

The gituation on the ground is quite confused, but the

South Yemen government has admitted that its forces are occupying

North Yemen territory. So there seems to be no cause for

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY, INC.
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We do know that there are a number of Soviet édvisers
in South Yemen, somewhere bgtween 800 and 1,000, somewhere ¢
between 500 and 700 Cuban advisers, and roughly 100 East German
security advisers. Half of these are military advisers.

We have no information.that these advisers have crossed in%o
North Yemen territory, but obviously their supportive role has an
impact an the military Situation.

As part of our ongoing relationship with Saudi Arabia and
the Yemen Arab Republic, to which you reférred, we did agree
three y®ars ago to assist in the development of a modest defense
capability based on Western equipment to be financed by the
Saﬁdis and to replace obsolete Soviet equipment in North Yemen.

This equipment, which has been or is in the process of
being delivered, includes, in addition to the things you mentioned,
LAW antitank guns, VULCAN antiaircraft guns, recailless rifles,
and suppoart vehicles.

Following the assassination of the North Yemen president
last June and the coup by the Ero~Soviet elements within the
Aden regime, we agreed in cooperation with the Saudis to seek
congressional approval for additional military equipment for
the YAR. You have just read in your question what that will
include.

Deliveries will be phased over a period of time. The

assistance program is designed to meet the Yemen Arab Republic's

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY, INC.
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most pressing defensive needs. We are not involved in an

arms competition in Saudi Arabia or with the Soviet Union,

which has provided significant quantities of equipment to the
PDRY over the past ten years. But we are concerned that the

goverrment of the Yemen Arab Republic be able to provide for the

security and integrity of its country.
We are hoping that a diplomatic, rather than a military

effort, will be successful in stopping this present conflagration.

But we don't know that it will be.

We have been talking with the Yemenis and with the Saudi
Arabians about what either one or both of us can do to assist

Yemen at this particular time. We have not made any specific

decisions, other than what is already before the Congress.

Senator Percy. I appreciate that explanation very much

and my own judgment was that if a request being made of us
were justifiable, it would be a way of indicating to Saudi
Arabia that we intended to support them.

I want to thank you very much. I also wish to comment

that in the places that I have been which you have visited, or

the Ambassadors to whém I have spoken who have had you visit

their countries have been extraordinarily pleased with your visits.
They have commented upon the thorough understanding which you

have of the problems there and that your visits have been

eminent‘ly worthwhile. Page determined tobe Unclassified
Reviewed Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS
|IAW EO 13526, Section 3.5
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Ms . Benson. Thank you very much, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Percy. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.
Page determined to be Unclassified

IAW EO 13526, Section 3.5
Date: Oct 23, 2018

Senator Stone. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator Pell. 'Senator Stone.

-Mrs. Benson, as I understand it, the Administration is
proposing for Afghanistan $20 million of of development aid,

of which $17 million is AID development, $1.7 million is PL~-480,

$1 million is Peace Corps, and $339,000 is narcotics contribution.

This compares with a Fiscal Year 1979 program of $17.5 million,
of which $14.9 million would be AID development programs.
Are those figures right?

Ms. Benson. Well, I am not sure that we are looking at

the same kinds of figures., T have figures for 1979 bilateral
assistance of $14.9 million. Is that what yod said,

Senator Stone, That is what T said, yes,

Ms ., Benson, We are proposing for Fiscal Year 1930,

$17 million on development assistance, AID development
assistance,

Senator Stone, That's right,

Ms. Benson. Actually, as far =s security assistance
is concerned, we were proposing in our initial premaration
of the budget, $310,000 for IMET training for Afghanistan, This
Proposal, of course, antedated the tragic events connected with
the death of Ambassador Dubbs. We have now canéelled the

droposed 1979 IMET program with Afghanistan,

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY, INC.
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military training program, would you be in a position to submit
a formal request for withdrawal to the Committee, because we
have not received one yet,
Ms, Benson, Yes, of course, I will do that,
Senator Stons, That will help.
" Ms. Benson, probably the Crmmictee will feel as I feel,

whicn is that any assistance at all to Afghanistan in advance

to our Ambassador would meet with great resistance here at

this lewvel., It might assist you to pass that word back to

your agency. In addition to our national feelings, most of us

here kmew and loved Spike Dubbs, I, for one, am certainly not

about to vote for one dime for them unless and until we have the
appropriate apologies and any ocher remediation that the
Administration feels is appropriate.

Ms, Benson, in connection with the current conflict in
North Yemen, which of these items that the Administration proposes
to sell would assist North Yemen currently in the current
conflict, should the conciliation of the Arab League not

succeed?

Ms, Benson, Well, I think alli of it would assist them,

Senator Stone,

The trouble is that it is not all ready to be delivered,

Senator Stone., What is ready?

Al MAEDICAM DITPEI A TIAISS AR ANV INI/™

Senator Stone. In connectionwith the.5310,000Linternationali

or in absence of their complete and full apology for what happened
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. Ms. Benson. Let me refer that question to General Graves.
Senator Stone., General, whnat do you say?

General Graves, Sir, the earlier program iacluded LAW

antitank missiles.

Senator Stone, Excuse me, but what was that?

General Grave. The earlier program included LAW antitank
missiles, *LAW®" 'is the nickname for this missile, It is a

light amtitank weapon,

LANW antitank missiles, VULCAN gquns and various vehicles

are included. We are accelerating the delivery of tne LAW

antitank missiles, which can be uged against South Yemen's tanks,

We are accelerating the delivery of the VULCAN guns. Thesé’
are 20 millimeter automatic weapon,
Senator Stone, 1Is that rsady right away for delivery?
General Grave, There are some in country aiready, and
we are delivering the balance by air. Both these weapons would

be suitable to be employed against any incurions by the South

Yemenis.

Senator Stone., General, I think that any airvlane deliveries

»f anything that you are going to, sell anyway and that could be
used by Northern Yemen currently would help the conciliation
afforts. Capacity to resist‘; always helps mediation, If there
aver were a time to show direct and immediate response to
resistance to the -~ well, I will use a Chinese phrase -- to

the "hegemony® efforts, now is the time, Wouldn't vnu agree?

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY, INC.
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General Graves, Yes, sir, and we are doing tuat, We are

airlifting those materials, Page determined to be Unclassified

Reviewed Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS
IAW EO 13526, Section 3.5
Senator Stone,  Thank you, Date: Oct 23, 2018

Ms, Benson, are we providing appropriate assistance for
Egypt in connection with its African needs and any other needs
in this proposal? | |

~Ms, Benson, Do you mean military?

Senator Stone, Yes,

Ms, Benson, Let me say what the proposal for Egypt
dnes include before I say what it does not include,

It includes $750 million for security supporting assistance
and $1 million for IMET training, the same as in 1979, We have
not provided, as of now, for any FMS credits for Zgypt, which
we have not done before, either,

Of tha SSA, $200 million would be for commodity imports
to enhance economic stability; $300 million would go to rebuilding
infrastructure relative to industrial and agricultural production;
and $250 million would be used to improve the life of the
poor, for new jobs and improvement in basic village services, such
as water, sewage and electricy and health care.

The IMET is designed to create a cadre of trained officers
who have been prima;ily previously trained by the Soviets,

The emphasis in that training will ke on professional and
management training.

We are ‘talking with the Egyptians and have been for some
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‘while about a military relationship. we did agree, of course,
last year to F-5E's for Egypt and for C-130's, Ve are presently
discussing with them and have promised to help them do a study

of their military needs.

Senator Stone, Ms, Benson, I have just one other question
on the North Yemen situation,

One of the lists of items has to do with the advanced M-60
tanks. Does that dppropriately fit within the first guideline
of the President's transfer policy, in light of the fact that .
South Yemen apparently does not have that kind of tank -« or

do they?

General ‘Graves, Well, sir, South Yemen has a large number

of Soviet tanks, O0f course, we have provided the M-60 tank to
Saudi Arabia,

Senator Stone, Well, that takes carxe of the regional
situation., You are not introducing something advanced into the
region. This is the same thing,

General Graves, That's right, sir.

Mr. Blechman, Senator, I might add that in considering
a request like this, you would have to balance the quality of the
piece of equipment with the quantity that is arrayed against it,
Ia certain situations, a large quantity of a less advanced
item might indeed be more potent than a smaller quantity of a
more advanced item., Both aspects ﬁava to be takea into
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Senator Stone, In connection with the sale of civilian

versions of equipment which has military use, has tfm Aﬁministratics:n
thought of consulting with Congress about that kind of thing :
in advance of the commitments or approvals to sell? ‘

Ms, Benson, Senator, I don't know what you are referring
to, so I am a little uncertain how to answer the question,

Senator Stone, Well, let me give you an example, Mrs,
3enson,

Last ywar, we apparently sold Syria four L-100's, which '
is the civilian version of the military transport C-130, That
did not go through Congress and you did not notify Congress.
| If yow do that again, are you going to notify Congress?

Ms, Benson, That is a sale that I think was conductad on
an export pexmit from the Depart:mentA of Commerce,

Senatox Stone, That's right, Have you thought of notifying
Congress when something like that happens?

Ms, Bemson. No, we haven't, and there is no reason why
we can't except that the State Departmant is not 3«»‘nar is the
Defense Department ~-- necessarily knowledgeable of Department of
Commerce export licenses, If it is an item on tne military
list, the manitiéns list, it automatically comes under the
Department of Defense and the Department of State, We don't
always know about it, but there is no reason why we cnuld not

devise a way in which we would know about it.,

Senator Stonae. I sea that I am out of time, but I would
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Although there are some differences in the doors, the
electronic systems, and other features, is it not tne case that
these planes surely can be used just as a C-130?

Ms. Benson, They could be usad for transport, but they
sould not, without the back door, be used very easily for
dropping things like bombs. But they could indeed be used for
transport,

Senator Stone, Like military cargoes.

Ms, Benson, Yes ~-- but they would have a little difficulty
getting most military equipment in through the regular type
doors.

Senator~Stone, (presiding) Thank you,

My time is up,

Senator Javits.

Senator Javits. Thank you, Mr, Chairman,

Mrs. Benson, I will not be able roday to question you on
the specifics of the arms sales or the other supplies about
which you have testified, But I will examine them carefully, and
if I have any questions, I will taxe the next opportunity here
to do so, or I will put them in writing and will ask you to
answer them for the record,

Today, however, I do want to question you on a matter which
is very close to me and in whica i think there has been highly

unsatisfactory performance so far on the part of taas State

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY, INC.




300 7TH STREET, 8W. , RRPORTERS BUILDING, WASHINGTON, D.C. 20024 (302) 554-2348

(T T S

©w o N O

10
1
12
i3
14
15
16

17

. Department, This is the amendment to Section 23 ol tie Arms

J Export Control Act, calling for a report by the President -- and

+he only report we have is from you; now I love and admire you,
but you are not the President, Maybe in this case you should
be. It calls for a report from the.President to the Chairman
of this Committee and to the Speaker of the House covering
all sales, that is, arms sales, othgr chan those to NATO,
Japan, Australia, or New Zealand, of major defense equipment
wuich qualifies under Section 35(b)--to wit, which you have to
give notice of:. $7 million for major defense equipment
items and $25 million for defense articles or services -- and
"which are considered eligible for approval during the fiscal
year beginning on October 1 of such vear." The current fiséal
year began October 1, 1978,

Now, when you sent us this letter, you defined what you
were sending us not in accordance with the requirements -- to
wit, the saies which are considered eligible for avproval during

the fiscal year, <Your,criterion, not the one in the law, was,

and I quote: "The most accurate and up to date information on

the defined arms sales which may be considered for notification

to Congress.*

Now we have very carefully reviewed the items which you have
sent us and the enclosed classified document and we find very
grave discrepancy. We find countries omitted, we find sales

omitted, and then we find in another document which you submitted
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somewhat later -~ to wit, the congressionally anticipated arms

sales for Piscal Year 1980 -- very different figures., We

find the figures for 1979, which we have just mentioned, very
different from the figures for the same year mentioned as part

of your Fiscal Year 1980 security assistance congressional

oresentation document, We find discrepancies in countries,

For example, Yugoslavia, Bahrain, and Singapore are listed on

one list, on the congressional presentation documents, and are not

in your letter., We find Lebanon, for example, again listed

but not in your letter., We find a serious discrepancy on the

two lists respecting Israel, $900 million, and Saudi Arabia,

$5 billion, and South Korea, $1 billion, Then we find the

1980 congressional presentation document cancelling some of the

thingas which were on the 1979 report,

Now we consider this very unsatisfactory. The purpose is

clearly spelled out in the conference report, the lovember 15

raport, finally gets a grip on arms sales, Though the -

Administration is making a good deal of the fact that it is

tting down aims sales, thoﬁgh not by terribly much, from .
[::

.2 billion in the preceding year to $8.4 billion in 1979,

the fact is that if you add -- which is excluded by law =--

0, Japan, Australia and New Zealand and construction sales,

y have actually increased from $11.2 billion in Fiscal 77

$13.6 billion in 1978, and to over $14 billion in 1979,
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So, as I said, we consider this highly unsatisfactory

compliance, at least I do, and I would like to ask for your
axplanation,

Ms. Benson., Senator, may I say at the outset that this
Administration has attempted in every way possible to fully,
completely, and honestly comply with the requests of that
amendment, Section 25, I believe that if we were to sit down
together and go over this, you would see that the differences

which you find and of which you cited several examples batweexi

the CPD and the list which was submitted by the President-delegated-

to~tha-Secretary-delegated-to-me, We will change that procedure
if you desire.

Senator Javits. Now let's stop at that point, You will
change it? The President will report to us hereafter?

Ms., Benson, Well, I can anly say that I will propose that,
I cannot say what the President will do.

Senator Javits., Well, I hope it will not be necessary for
me to move a yvesolution of this Committee asking the President
to comply with the law,

Does the State Department challenge that the amendment

says that the President shall report?

Ms., Benson. No, the State Deprartment doas not challenge
that,

But, sir, I think you would find, if we ware to sit down -~

and I would be very glad to do that and so would General Graves =--
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that we are talking about two different accounting systems,

In the case of the CPD, this is an overall nroposed budget,
which does not neceséa:ily relate dollar for dollar exact sums i
€o.'arms exports, arms sales, which may be made .in a year. Those
sums are for past purchases already approved there for management

costs and all kinds of different things.

Your list is a request for wahpons and weaponé~related
axports under 36(b),

The DOD estimates all FMS sales, whether they are 36(b)
cases or not, in the CPD, So, taere is not meant to be, nor
caa there be, an exact dollar for dollar relationship between
tha 36(b) prcgpsals which we may make during a fiscal year, -
and the CPD, which is a budget figqure,

I am sure that.you would find, Senator Javits, that the
report in answer to your amendment is as complete and full as
we were humanly able to make it,.

Senator Javits. Well, now, that is a very different
criterion from the one you set in ysur letter., It is one thing
to say, "We are reporting all sales under this act" -- to wit,
tne words of the amendment -- "insofar as we are hunmanly able
to make it and we cannot humanly make it complete for the
following reasons." |

This is very different from what you sent us, wnich said,
*It is the most accurate and up to date information on the

defined sales which may be considered for notification to Congress
ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY. INC.
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' Let me explain way. - Diate: oietz3, 208
2 The purpose of this amendment is precisely to tie down 2
. the Administation in  advance as to what we are going to sell,
4 because that is the policy question, and to whom. This is ‘
5 because in my judgment, these unbelievable - arms sales to Iran ;
e are part of the reason why we are in such trouble in that %
4 wiole situation, I believe the rea.so'n we have to grab hold of
8 this thing and th this amendment is so fortuitous and so much
* in advance of our trouble -~ and our trouble is always that
10 we are caught flatfooted after the event -- is these enormous
a arms sales which the Shah was able to use to shut us out of
12 contact with oppoisitionist alements in Iran so that our
1 intelligence was absolutely blind because he insisted that we
1 only should talk to him orx his geoéle.
13 My time is up, Ms, Benson, but we are going to pursue this,
i T would like to end by saying the following.
v I would be glad to sit down and go over this with the
18 Department, provided that the Derartment writes me a letter first
19 in which it says first that these reports will hereafter be ‘
20 made by the Prui.&oné., as the law requires, and second, what
2 will be the criteria, so that we can agree on that first. ,
! Now if you cannot humanly do thac, we may have to amend %
the law., We could go into that, But I will not accept as x
compliance with the law some new f:ubric that you ianvented or }
| that somebody in the State Department invented, bacause that
’ - ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY, INC.
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Ms. Benson, Senator Javits, it is not our intention to
defeat your purpose, It is our intention to cooperate fully
in seeking to enable you to achieve your purpose.

Senator Javits, Thank you., We will see about that based
upon what the State Department lets me know.

Thank you, Mr, Chairman,

Senator Pell (presiding). Senator Zorinsky.

Ssenator Zorinsky. Thank you, Mr, Chairman,

Ms, Benson, I wﬁuld like to ask a question concerning the
agreement for the payment by Saudi Arabia for the 50 ¥-5's that
are béing sold to Egypt, the stated price of agreement
being $525 million.

I have seen reports from tae inception of the package

deal a year ago that due to inflation the cost had escalated

anywhere up to $750 million,

Do you know what the billing price was from the manufacturer
for the 50 F-5'g that are desined for Egypt, regardless of
what agreement was made as to the $525 million payment by Saudi
Arabia?

Ms. Benson, Senator, we can get that figqure for you if
General Graves does not have it on the top of his head. But,
if I may say so, that will not answer your quas;}cn. The reason
it will not answer your question as to the reason for the
differences is that included in the proposed overall cost of

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY. INC.
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50 F-5's for Egypt are the training costs, the maintenance
costs, the satting up of maintenance systems cost, and costs for
a great deal else that goes along with transferring a weapon
system of any kind, whether it be tanks or aircraft, It is more
axpensive with aircraft, The difference in the price, it is
true, does have to do with inflatj.on; but it has more to do with
jusi: how much of various vossible items does the proposal cover,
aside from the S50 aircraft.

I woul@ like to ask General Graves to explain that more |
fully because he is thoroughly familiar with the details.

Senatoxr Zorinsky. Well, the purnose for the question is
at the time the Senate was voting on this last year, we were
led to believ; that Saudi Arabia was paying for the package,
not for $525 million worth of planes.,

Ms, Bemson., Well, it is not $525 million worth of planes:
it is $525 million worth of planes and support services that
10 with the aircraft.

Senator Zorinsky. Well, my cuestion is nas that figure
held firm since its inception a year ago?

Ms., Benson, General Graves,

" General Graves, Senator Zorinsky, the formal notification

of Congress included a cost estimate of $530 million, When we

sent our site survey team to Egvpt, there were several factors
developed. ©One was a desire for a higher level of contract

support of maintenance on the part of Egypt than we had
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contemplated, The other was to add certain additional equipment,

including an inertial navigation system to the aircraft, which
we had not contemplated, There was also a need for substantially
more ground support equipment.

All of this raised the estimated cost to $731 million.
This was a much higher amount than the Governmeat of Saudi

Arabia had understood would be required, O0f coursa, since our

formal notification was $590 miilion, they had reason to believe
that that was the scope of the program,

Since that time we have had discussions with Egypgzrﬁ%zh
Saudi Arabia, and Egypt and Saudi Aiabia have agreed on a
program scope of $525 million, This will include the 50 planes;

it will include what we consider to be adequate training and

adequate maintenance support,

The scope of ground support equipment will be reduced
from what was contemplated under the $731 million., We will
eliminate a simulator and some other training equipment which
is quite expensive,

I would have to say that I beliéve that the Saudi government
and the Egyptian government have lived up to the spirit of the
original notification of Congress, that the Saudi government
ig paying fcéfzaequate 50-aircraft package.

Senator Zorinsky, Well, let me phrase my juestion this

way., Are we paying for any diffevence?

General Graves. No, sir, we are not.
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Senator Zorinsky., Well, in the spirit of our taxpavers
dollars, I think your spirit should be looked at also,

Thank you,

Mr. Blechman, I would like to ask you a question, A
recent Committee staff study concludes that President Carter's
arms export restraint policy may face major revisions by the
Bxecutive Branch if efforts to multilateralize the restraigts
fail to produce results, It is fartaer concluded that these
multilateral efforts face substantial difficulties. Théd
conventional arms transfer negotiations cannot yet be considered
a failure, but time appears to be running out on them,

Mr, Blechman, you are one of the chief negotiators fo:
the conventional arms transfer talks with the Soviets, Could
you comment on these conclusions?

Mr, Blechman, Yes,‘sir,

We have had a mixed recc?d in our pursuit of multilateral
agreaments,

We have had four rounds of negotiations with the Soviet
Union on this subject, I would say that generally, over the
year, we have made more progress witn the Soviets than had been
predicted, It is true that we ran ints difficulty in the last
round in Mexico City and did not obtain as much progress at
that particular round as we had hoped. But overall, looking at

the full year, we exceded our expectations -with the Soviets.

Our efforts with other suppliers have frankly not gone
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‘vary far. The view of other Western suppliers is that we should
first explore thoroughly the possibility of obtaining Soviet
participation in a restraint regime before we seek to include
them in negotiations,

We have also sought to get recipient countries to reach
aoﬁa agreement in this area, There ws have had some success, as
in tha United Nations Special Session on Disarmament, and there
have been recent efforts and initiatives in Latin America which,
perhaps, will lead toward restraint, |

Having said that; it is certainly true that we do not have
any tangible agreements so far, We have begun a dialogue and we
feel we have made some progress in that regard, We will have
to take a look by the end of this year, as required bv legislation,
in fact, at the progress in the talks and will review our policy
accordingly. It is not our intention to continue the unilateral
policy unaltered without some progress from other suppliers
and recipients toward restraint,

Senator Zorinsky, A major conclusion of a recent Committee
staff study is that the Fiscal Year 1979 arms sale ceiling may
be meaningless because of sales reductions to Iran and Taiwan,
The study states that the ceiling is likely to become a target,

Do you plan to modify the Fiscal Year 1979 ceiling to
account for these sales reductions to Iran and Taiwan?

Ms. Benson, Senator, no, we do not at the present time plan

to do this,
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We need, first of all, to be able to assess tae impact
on the ceiling figure of the change in the Iranian proposals,
which we are not yat  able to do, Secondly, there is really no
need to change the ceiling, If we come in under the ceiling
by X million dollars because Iran did not purchase what had been
included, proposed for this year, why then it will just be that
much less, There is no particular need in the middle of the
7ear or in the middle of anytime to change the ceiling., I myself
think, and the Department thinks, that it would create a good
deal of confusion.

The President announced the ceiling as being $8.4 billion,
and if we come in at $§7 billion instead of $8.4 because we
did not exporxrt arms to Iran, .it won't make any difference iﬁ the
long run, I think it would be a confusion to the public and
probably to a great many people working in the program if at
every change in the international situation we changed the
ceiling. |

Senator Zorinsky. So you feel through self :asiraint, the
differential will reflect in the end figure?’

Ms, Banson, I think it may well., We may also decide
to use that monay for other arms axports which we might have
made in a subsequent year, It gives us a certain amount of
greater flexibility, But it does not mean that we will use
that flexibility. We just have #ot yet time to assess the

impact on the ceiling as a result of what has happened in Iran,
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Thank ydu, Mr, Chairman,

Senator Pell, . Senator Helms,

Senator Helms, Thank you, Mr, Chairman,

Mrs, Benson, I read your statement with great interest and
I have made some marginal notes, I may well, Mr, Chairman,
fil. some written questions to which I would like to have answers
in writing, |

Senator Pell, I am sure that will be agreeable to the
Administration and that it will comply,

Ms, Benson, Certainly.

Senator Helms, I thank the Chairman,

I have only one questions and it may be, at best, ancillary

to the subject.

I am curious -~ and I address this to the whole panel -~

-about the terrorists trained in Cuba who are now throughout

Latin America, Argentina comes to mind as one example of their
location, They go out into the hills and have what I understand
to be a vast operation, They come into the cities, such as
Buenas Aires, and they throw bombs and kill innocent people
and do that sort of thing.

I think for the last three years -- and I stand to be
corrected on this -~ Argentina has been trying to buy helicopters
from us to have some sort of surveillance of these activities

and to limit the extent of the terrorism by these peonle,
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Yet the United States has steadfastly refused to vermit the sale
of the helicopters,

Would you be willing to comment on that?

Ms, Benson, Certainly, Senator. I would be glad to.

As you know, the Kennedy-Humphrey amendment to tne 1877 act
excluded Argentina from any form of security assistance, effective
September 30, 1978, '

Senator Helms. That I understand,

Ms, Benson, As a result of that, anything which is on ghe
munitions list we are not able to export to Argentina,

Senator Helms., But the Senator did that at the urging of
the State Department, At least that was my understanding from
him at the time.

What I want to know from you is do you agree with that?
Does the State Department agree with that position now?

Ms, Bemson, I believe, in fact I know that we tock the
position at the time, Senator, that we felt embargoesvof all
kinds directed at specific countries removed a flexibility
which we would like to have by making it impossible for us to
export an item if we thought that was a particularly good thing
to do and [enabled] us to work with the Argentinians in this
case, or whatever country it might have been, The State Department

I believe historically has always opposed embargoes, I remember

very distinctly that we were hopaeful that the amendment would not

pass,
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Senator Helms, Isn't that amaring, How do vou suppose

the Senator was confused on that point?

Ms. Benson, Well, unfortunately we cannot ask him, It
was Senators Humphrey and Kennedy,

Senator Helms, Well, it was probably Senator Xennedy who
sagineered it, It sounds like him,

Ms. Benson. We do, of course, presently by law, exclude
arms exports to Argentina and Chile and a number of other arms

transfers are rather severely restricted for human rigats

reasons,

Senator Helms, So your position, or the State Department
position, is that you would like some of us to remedy that

situation, then, Would you support = change in the situation

so that you would have more flexibility?

Ms, Benson, I think we would have to discuss that, Senator.
Whether or not this is the time to remove the embargo once
having been put on, what kind of signal it conveys when you propos?
removing it, and other factors would have to be cnnsidered.

I would like to take that question for tha recoxrd, if I
might, A

Senator Helms, I wish you would., It seems to me to be
paradoxical that we would allow a situation of that sort to exist.

(The information referred to follows:)
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Senator Helms, There is not much aggression that can be
committed with a helicopter, you Know,

Ms, Benson, Wel), as a matter of fact, a helicopter
can do quite a lot of damage,

Senator Helms, But not the kind of helicopter they are
talking about, the surveillance type.

I have one other question,

Are you satisfied with the extent to which the aid requests
are nrepared in terms of the human rights records of the vaxioﬁs
countries? How much consideration is given to the human rights
records of the various recipient nations?

Ms, Banson, Senator, a great deal of consideration is
given to human rights throughout the course of all of our
decision-making procaesses, both as far as the proposad budget
for security assistance is concerned and in connection with
arms export proposals, The Bureau of Human Rights in the
Jdepartment of State is a part of the Arms Export Control Board and
is a part of the working group which prepares both the budget
proposals and the arms export proposals. It is not, of course,
our exclusive concern, There are many things which we hava to
consider in making decisions about security assistance and arms
ctransfers, the primary one, of course, being our nactional
security and the sacurity of our friends and allies, So, each
case is considered very seziouslyAwhen human rights are concerned,

and in some gases one kind of decision is made and in other
ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY, INC.
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' cases another kind of decision is made, depending upon the overallg

analysis of the given situation.

Senator Helms.. I thank you for your candor. I do want to
discuss with you and/or others giving some more flexibility.

Ms. Benson. I would be glad to discuss tha: with you at
any time,

Senator Helms. I think there are a number of Senators
who would be prepared to .help You on taat question if we could
be assured of a flat-footed stance on the part of the State
Department, 1If you are going to be ambivalent on it and try to
get along with that element, well, we can't do much for you,

But I think it really borders on the absurd, the position you are
in in Latin america, in mahy countries which want to be our
friends. They may not all have governments which are precisely
our cup of tea; but nonetheless, they are far hetter than a

lot of countries which we are embracing,

I thank you very much,

Ms. Benson, Thank you, Senator.

Senator Pell, There is an article that Mrs., Benson wrote
which, with unﬁnimous consent, I would have insarted into the
record at this point. The article is on security and was

written for the "International Security" magazine.

hank Page determined to be Unclassified
Ma * Benaon * T you. Reviewed Chief,Records & Declass Div, WHS
IAW EO 13526, Section 3.5

(The information referred to follows:) Date Oct2s 2018

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY, INC.




FOR THE RECORD

Wording change has already been requested from
the Committee to eliminate requirement for

insert from DSAA on page 57. Will be changed
to furnish information to Senator Pell.

CRS does not now plan to include their report
in the proceedings.

D. WALKER
4/2/79

e 0 e, 0 o a4 o ,__-»MM“"; - [ .

Page determined to be Unclassified
Reviewed Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS
IAW EO 13526, Section 3.5

Date: Oct 23, 2018




‘ 7951 STREET, S.W. , REPORTERS BUILDING, WASHINGTON, D.C. 20034 (202) 554-3345

b W N

W B N O Wn

10
1"
12
13
14
15
16
17

19

[

1

B 8 BB

Senator Pell, It is clear that the upcoming American-

Soviet negotiations in Helsinki on conventional arms transfers
will he important to the future of the President's arms transfer
policy. Can we have your assurance that the Administration and

you will definitely consult carefully with our Committee

before those pagotiaﬁions take place? -

Ms, Benson, Yes, We will do so, Senator Pall,

Senator Pell, Thank you very‘much.

A provision of the 1973 International Security Assistance
Act requires that international military education and training
programs be designed to increase awareness of nationals of
participating countries of the b&sic issues involving internation-
ally recognized human rights., At our Committee's request, the
Congressional Research Service held a seminar on the implementatio:
of this provimion. We have just recéived a report reflecting

the conclusions of the seminar and related research, Ceneral

Graves, I would ask you to review this report in connection

with the implementation of the human rights Provision.passed

would. Q’” 5

General Graves, We would be very pleased to do that,
Members of my staff did participate in the .seminar and we are
very supportive of <this effort, Mr. Chairman,

. Page determined to be Unclassified
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Senator Pell, There are a series of questions that we
will wish answered for the record. But some of them may be
answered by the ‘regional administration witnesses tomorrow.
I will therefore not ask them now, 3ut the record will be
kept open and we will need the answers to those questions when
tgay are submitted, Also, the right of every member of the
Committea is protected to submit questions for the record.

I do have one further quéstion at this time, That
ralates to the Greek-Cyprné matter we were discussing éarlier.

I notice that tha Cyprus refugee raliéf reéuéét ié only
$2 million, $13 million less than last year's level, Do you
believe that this assistance for Cyprus is no longar necessary?
What is the reason for such a substantial reduction?

Ms, Benson, Senator, we do believe that the need is

substantially reduced and for several reasons. The econony

~in Cyprﬁs, the economic recovery is very nearly compiéted in

the area controlled by the Government of Cyprus. The needs of

the refugees, the Cypriot refugees, have greatly dimiﬁished.ip the

past year,

We have looked into this very carefully and we feel quite.
certain that the $2 million which we propose will be adequate,

probably more than adequate for this year.

The Administration, as well as the Congress, remains

concerned aboutvﬁhe people of Cyprus and we are very interested

in promoting a just and lasting peace, We do believe that

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY, INC,




300 7TH STREET, S8.W., REPORTERS BUILDING, WASHINGTON, D.C. 30024 (202) 554-2345

10

1

12
13
14
15
16
17
18
19
20

21

R

24

25.

TR T

' 59

) Page determined to be Unclassified
: ; . ; Reviewed Chief, Records & Declass Div, WHS .
$2 million is adequata IAW EO 13526, Section 3.5
L]

Date: Oct 23, 2018

You will remember that last year we proposed $5 million
for aiding refugees in Cyprus and the House raised it to $15 millic

So, actually the $2 million is quite consistent with our previous

proposal,

DL

Senator Pell, It is, but not in the judgment of the
Congress, It may well be raised again,

Ms. Benson., I suppose that it may be,

Senator Pell., In this regard, too, I would hope that the
Administration would take a little more of a critical attitude
in regard to the fact that Turkey continues to illegally occupy
Cyprus, in violation of international law, and continues to
illegally use weapons in Cyprus in violation of American law,
As long as it does that, speakina as oae Senator, I will take a
very skeptical look at the requast for military assistance
for them until they comply with international law,

| The request fot Portugal includes $30 million for grant
military assistance, which is the fourth yearly installment
in what was to have been a three-year program to upgrade

the NATO-designated brigade.

How is that program coming along? 1Is that brigade presently
militarily effective?

Ms. Benson, It is comiﬁq along, Senator. It is nnt compiet4
yet. ‘Wwhen the brigada was piannéa in 1976, it’wéé‘énticipatéd
that it would bé equipped, including its own air transportation,
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by Fiscal 1979. It is coming along, but the brigaﬁe still
lacks its final C~130, as well as some important itgns of ground
equipment.

The proposed FY 1980 brogram will enable Portugal to
finish this up and to secure the additional items it needs for
the brigade and to continue in the modernization of its forces
in NATO participation,

Senator Pell, I am reminded, incidentally, that it was
my amen@ment that increased the aid for Cyprus last year,
so my feelings on that issue are consistent,

The request for Portugal also inclﬁded $50 million in
economic suppott funds, 1Is that request connected with the

continuing Azores base negotiations?

Are these base negotiations completed? Wwhat is their
status? |

‘Mg, Benson, The base negotiations are not completed.
There was, as you know, a change of government in Portugal and
things were suspended for a rather long time while they solved
that particular problem, .

But we have made progress in getting back together again,
The Foreign Minister and éecretary Vance made a joint press
statement not long ago.on this subject, confirming our mutual
deéire to éet back together.cn this., We now have firn
indications that the new Prime Minister is prepared to conclude
the treaty. We expect to resume neqgotiations shortly.
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Senator Pell. If trouble were to break out in the Near

East and we wanted to send military planes there for any reasons,
such as to transport-goods, do we have any complete rights of

overflight with any of our allies, with any countries, or is it

always under sufferance of thé individual nations? We do not

now have the right to go into the Azoxes, do we? We do not have
the right to go into these different countries, Where do we
have the right to enter, as we will, if anywhere?

Ms, Benson., I don't know,

I would like to take that question for the record; if'i
might, unless General Graves has the answer gp it.y

General Graves. I think it would be best to give you a
precise answer for the record,

Senator ?ell. Thank you. x : ;y&"df{

(The information referred to follows;) ffbi* vwd
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General éraves; Let me say, however, that many of the
countries are very forthcoming, and particularly Portugal

has been consistently cooperative with respect to the support

lthat was done,

Senator Pell, I notice, for insténce, that Spain refusged
refueling privileges for a squadron of U,S, F~15's recently
which we deployed to Saudi Arabia. Where did they go to get
refueled? .

Ms, Benson, That is not quite corréci, Senatoy, if I
might say so. The Spanish Government felt it had Co take that
to its chief decision-making body, and there was not time for
it to do that in time for us to land and refuel on the way over
when the planes went to Saudi Arabia,

However, before we actually left, before the F-15's actually
laft, the Spanish Government notified us that it had no cbjections
to the planes landing in Spain, as a matter of fact, and several
of the 5*15'3 stopped over in Spain on their way back to the
United States, Two of the aircraft stopped in Spain on. their
way to Saudi Arabia with mechanical trouble,

So, it really was a question,of the processes of making

a decision that was the problem, and not the actual landing

of the plane,
Senator Pell, Thank you,

Thénk'you very much, Ms. Benson, General Graves, and Mr.

Blechman,
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) . Thank you all for being with us,
3 Our next witness is Mr. J. Kenneth Fasick, Director of the
) . International Division of the General Accounting Office.
g . I see that, as usual, the GAO comes well equipped with
g " its own nametags. That is a marvellous idea,

.g' > Mr., Fasick, would you proceed as you will. I notice
g g that you @ave a rather long statement which, I can assure
g o | 7ou. will be inserted in full in the record if you care to
o
g 10 abbreviate it,
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STATEMENT GF J. KENNETH FASICK, DIRECTOR,

INTERNATIONAL DIVISION, GENERAL ACCOUNTING OFFICE,
ACCOMPANIED BY: FRANK C. CONAHAN, ASSOCIATE DIRECTOR
(SENIOR LEVEL), INTERNATIONAL DIVISxON, GENERAL ACCOUNTING
OFFICE.

Mr, Fasick. Thank you, Mr, Chairman, What I would like

to do is to summarize my statement and excerpt some af its

wore pertinent points,

Senator Pell, Fine,

Mr, Fasick, We are pléased to be here today to provide the
Committee with our evaluation of the implementation of the
current policy of restraint with respect to conventional arms
exports and the decision-making process for individual ‘sales
cases and the congressional oversight rok in the process,

Our evaluation is being made jointly for this Committee
and the Subcommittees on Europe and the Middle East, and on
International Security and Scientific Affairs of the House
Foreign Affairs Committee, We presented testimony'cn our evalua-
tion last Friday to the House Subcommittee on International
Security and Scientific Affairs.

We expect to issue a comprehensive report on our study
some time in the very near future,

Arms transfers ;h this decade have assumed extraorindary
importance for suppliers and recipients alike. Devélopments
responsible for this increased importance include the following,
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Customers are now demanding and getting highly sophisticated
and. lethal weapons. The rapid escalation of arms transfers to

nonindustrialized countries has contributed to this importance,

' The recent and rapid growth in arms production cavacity of

the industrialized countries is contributing to it, And, there
are greater numbers of countries producing arms today.

qu several years, the Congress encouraged restraint in
exporting America's more sophisticated conventional weaponry.
The President also concluded that this virtually unrestrained
spread of.conventionél weaﬁonry threatened the stability of
every region of the globe and was a threat to world peace,.
Various observers have noted that dozens of conflicts and wars
occurring since World War II all were fought on Third World
territory. Primarily, and at times exclusively, they were fought
with weapons imported from the industrialized countries,

‘As this Committee is very well aware, the President did
come out with his arms control policy in May. As has been
pointed out by earlier witnesses today and by the Chairman, it
applied to all countries except those with which the U.S, has
major defense treaties -- that is, the 14 NATO countries, Japan,
Australia and New Zealand,

A fundamental aim of the restraint policy is to set an
example of unilateral restraint for other nations to follow.

Its declaratory

value cannot be underestimated, Thus, the real test of the

ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY, INC.
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policy in terms of setting exahples for others to follow may

hinge on the degree to which unilaterali restraint is achieved

and can be demonstrated in the future, In this respect, we do
not believe that credible accomplishments have yet been achieved,

A basic problem in establishing such credibility is the
abgence of a clear-cut definition by the Executive Branch as to
precisely what it hoped to accomplish,

In terms of reducing overall U,S, arms transfers, arms
sales requests, or global tranﬁfers, all available evidence sugges
that achievements under the restraint policy have been limited,
Total .U.S, arms sales increased to the highest level in history
in 1978, Similarly, U.S. hopes foﬁ a decline in arms sales
requests were not realized., With respect to global transfers,
the U.S. does not have a satisfactory data base to measure such
transfers,

.The U.S. is alone among the many arms suppliers to openly
publish its arms transfers, The limited available evidence points
to the fa-t that other nationg to date have been ready and willing
to sell if the U.S, refuges to sell.

Ona goal of the restraint policy is a limited overall
reduction in the value of U.S, arms sales agreements for all

countries covered by the policy. The formal ceilihg for 1978

was ultimately achieved by "mortgaging the future® or breaking

up approved sales cases to fit parts of the case under future

ceilings. For example, the controversial F-15 aircraft case for
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Saudi Arabia was approved by Congress with an estimated value of
$2.5 billion, but only $1.5 billion was included in the Fiscal Yea
1978 ceiling., The remainder was pushed forward to be iheluded
under future ceilings,

To our knowledge, this practice is now an often used procedu

One method employed by the Executive Branch to measure and
demonstrate achievements of the restraint policy is reporting
turndowns and turnoffs of arms sales requests, Our examination
of tﬁe evidence led us to conclude that claims of turndowns are
questionable, primarily because there is no systematic record
kept of such turndowns and there is no consistent criteria applied
or established,

We found that a potential $2 billion sale of ships had been
turned off, but was not repcrﬁed for fear of creating a U.S. |
domestic controversy over the economic impact,

vcn the other hand, we found one item on the list furnished
to the Congress was not turned down until 9 months after the
list was submitted. Several other items on £he list were
turned down prior to the current “regtraint" program, In two
cases, items were sole or released‘even though they had previously
been reported as turndowns,

On balance, if criteria were established and records were
systematically kept, turndowns and turnoffs might be one credible

method for the Executive Branch to show the impact of restraint

over time,
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These are bur observations with respect to the decision-
making process within the Executive Branch.

Our basic ohbservations are the following. First, the
Defense Department dominates the decision-making when policy
guidance is lacking from the Department of State, When there
are specific and overriding policy objecﬁives for a given country,
State clearly asserts its leadership role. For example,

State plays an active role in considering sales requests from
Taiwan because of the potential impact of the normalization of
relations with the People's Republic of China,

Second, the review process tends to build a momentum for
positive approval, What we mean by this is from the moment of
the first interest through the step-by-step process of informal
discussions, briefings, surveys, studies, official visits, test
rides or firings and negotiations, the process is geared toward
seriously responding to a buyer's perceived needs. The incremental’
nature of this process also tends to continuously reinforce
expectations that requests will be approved,

Third, decision-making is reactive, The reactive nature of
the process is perhaps best illustrated by the reluctance on
the part of the U.S. in most cases to turn down a formal request,
We would rather negotiate and talk in terms of deferrals or give
some pther reasons,

Decisions on requests are made through a process of building

a consensus, which is sought within organizational units;
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within agencies, and between deéartments. Dissenting views

within agencies are filtered out but disagreemeats between agenciei
are carried forward in the form of options. Consequently,

every attempt is made to reach agreement before asking # higher
authority to settle the issue, which could occur at the National
Security Council or at presidential laevel,

All participants, realizing that the goal is consensus,
test the thinking of the other particioants in the orocess.

A number of officials said their reading can influence the positior
they take or the vigor with which they pursue it, ACDA, for
example, could view its role as the voice of arms restraint within
tﬁe Executive Branch, ACDA officials pointed out, however, that i#
they "cried wolf"™ on every sales request they received, their
credibility and effectiveness would be severely reduced,
Consequently, ACDA carefully picks and chooses the requests on
which it will voice strong opposition,

Another key characteristic of tha arms review process is
compromise, Compromise is exhibited bv U.S, officials who feel a
need to be responsive to allies' perceived defense needs,

For example, State Department regional burzau and embassy
officials tend to take predictable positions on cases. They see
turndowns as complicating U,.S. relations with the orospective
buyer and therefore tend to support a country's request or to find

an alternative,

The foreign requestor is sometimes willing to settle for an
Page determined tobe Unclassified
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acceptable alternative, One country which had been turned down
on a number of jet alrcraft requests finally accepted a U.S.
counter-proposal for-a purely defensive capability.

On the other hand, another country adamantly refused to
accept what it perceived to be a lesser capability, The U.S,

eventually agreed to sell the desired system, The perceived

importance of compromise frequently results in less than clear-cut

decisions, Even turndowns are couched in language such as
"why don't you come back later," "we are still considering the
requést,“ or "we are giving you something in between,”

In short, the review process strongly implies a positive
response or at least that a request is turned aside positively
with a deferral or counter-offer.

The May, 1977 restraint pglicy announcement was a bold
departure from the past. A comprehensive study served as the
foundation for the policy and identified several weaknesses
in the then-existing éfstem of arms saleé decision-making, The
Arms Export Control Board was created to help correct this
weakness, This was a step in the right direction,

However, the policy has caused little change except for the
establishment of an overall ceiling and the formalization of
existing practices, If unilateral restraint is to be effective
in setting an example for others to follow, much more needs to

be done,

The restraint policy was intended as the barast outline of
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how to achieve restraint, To date, the Executive has not
focused sufficient attention on the difficult task of systematical
ly fitting a worldwide restraint policy to the needs and realities
of U,S, relations with specific caﬁntries; nor has the Executive
developed fully‘its policy aims, a comprehensive plan for achievin
or realizing these aims, or a system for measuring and evaluating
the accomplishments of the policy.

sﬁranger leadership on the part of the State Department
in the completion of these unfinished tasks is needed,

There is little evidence to date to suggest that other
supplier countries are willing tn join with the U.,S. in its restra:

effort.

unilateral arms restraint, a basic policy questions arises for the

Executive as well as the Congress. How long can and should the

U.s. suffer the political and economic costs of restraint if other
nations not only refuse to cooperate, but also move in to make the
sales the U.S, refrains from making?

For many years, most U,S. arms were given away as military
assistance, Bécause the taxpayer was footing the bill, there
was a built-in control to the authorization and appropriation
process, As the industrialized and developing nations achieved
an increased ability to purchase arms, U.S., arms grant programs
shifted to sales, In effect, this change transferred authority

over arms transfers from the Congress to the Executive.

The feeling of being left somewhat in the dark when matters

If the U.S, takes the actions necessary to achieve effectl
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of such importance gave rise to the demand for more congressional
involvement and for a clearer understanding of what policy

criteria this government applied in judging the merits of individu
requests, We believe the information flow on arms sales to Congreks
continues to be less than adequate to permit the Congress to fully

and effectively exercise its policy formulation and oversight

- responsibilities,

That completes my summary, Mr. Chairman,

(The prepared statement of Mr. Fasick follows:)
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Senator Pell. Thank you very much, indeed, I think you
are to be greatly complimented on the report you have prepared,
I realize that you were working on it for a number o£ months,

I think nine. It is a good report.

In Mrs. Benson's opening statement this morning, she
stated that the President's arms transfer policy has been
successful "in both policy and procedural terms.®

Some of us on the Hill are a little more skeptical of
its success,

What is your own vieﬁ, in essence, in this regard?

Mr, Fasick, Well, as we pointed out from a vurely
arithmetical point of view, we think the ceiling has been
"managed.” On the other hand, it would be difficult for us to'

say that the President's restraint policy has not had some effects

in restraining arms sales, To quantitatively measure this,

though, would be very difficult for us or for anyone aise,

I think,

Senator Pell, Your study, as you mentioned, concluded
that when policy guidance from State is lacking, DOD still

dominates the arms sales decision-making process,

How frequently, in your view, does State provide the

'guidance that controls Defense, and is Defense usually in the

driver's seat, even with the creation of the Arms Export

Control Board?

Mr, Fasick. I would judge, based upon our study, that in
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most cases the-Defense Department would stiil be in the driver's
seat, It is a reactive system which works generally through .
the Defense system., As I pointed out, however, on the more
sensitive issues, State does step in and does assert itself,
Frank, did you want to add anything to that?
Mr. Conahan. I think if you take a look at the entire
process, the initiation of a sale precedes the formal notification

by as much as two to three years. During this time, the sale

has been reviewed by our government and principally by military

people, They have brought an awful lot of influence to bear
on how that sale will ultimately come out.

Senator Pell, On page 10 of your study you concluded
that the Executive Branch's review process tends to build a
momentum for positive approval, as you mentioned in your statement

What can be done to rectify the situation?

‘Mr, Fasick., One area that we think this Committee or the
Congress may wish to consider is legislating a requirement that
more precision and a better country by country program is
developed, against which each individual sale can be related
and weighed,

By doing this, it would not be so much a reactive system

as it would be one in which the Congress itself was a partnership

-in the development of an overall plan for a country, for a-region,

indeed, for the world,

Senator Pell. Thank you,
ALDERSON REPORTING COMPANY, INC.
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Finally, you say that # fundamental aim of the restraint
policy is to set an example of unilateral restrain£ for other
nations to follow. A recent study of our own staff concludes
that European officials are usually skeptical about American
implementation of its own policy.

So, if European officials are unwilling to participate in
the restraint effort, do you think we have.anybody to blame

but ourselves?

Mr, Fasick, No, I don't think we have anyone to blame
but ourselves,

As I pointed out, I think that the concept of setting up
a ceiling, its &eclarétory value, was important, ‘Our’'concern
is- that it well known throughout the world, I think, that the
credibility of that ceiling and the criteria that was used to
portray having lived within it is very questionable, and as our
consequence our credibility with these countries is very limited.

'Senator Pell, Thank you very much, indeed. There are a
few more questions that we would like to ask you for the record.
Would you please answer those questions as soon as possible,

Also, renewed congratulations to you on your study. It

has merit,
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Mr, Fasick. Thank you, Senator.

Senator Pell., Our final witness this morning is Mr;

Stanley J., Heginbotham, Assistant Chief, Foreign Affairs and
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National Defense Division, Congressional Research Service, Library
of Congress. He will discuss tae implementation of tie

President's human rights policy.

I believe that Mr, Heginbotham's work is also based on a

study that this Committee requested .,

Mr. Heginbotham, I notice that you have a fairly lengthy

- statement, You may care to have it inserted into the record

and summarizé it for the Committee,
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STATEMENT OF STANLEY J. HEGINBOTHAM, ASSISTANT CHIEF,
FOREIGN AFFAIRS AND NATIONAL DEFENSE DIVISION,
CONGRESSIONAL RESEARCH SERVICE, LIBRARY OF CONGRESS.

Mr, Heginbotham. Thank you, Mr., Chairman, I would just
like to briefly note the highlights of our study on"Human Rights
and U.S. Foreign Assistance," prepared at the request of this
Committee.

In 1976, Congress passed legislation declaring that, "a
principal goal of €the foreign policy of the United States is to
promote the increased observance of internationally recognized

human rights by all countries,®

The joint efforts of Congress and the Executive to implement
this goal are the focus of this report,

‘The Cartexr Administration's human rights initiatives were
built on an extehsive history of congressional interest and
involvement in human rights poliéy. Frustrated with the apparent
unwillingness of the Nixon and Pord Administrations tq make
human rights conditions abioad a signifciant consideration ifn
its foreign policy, Congress passed legislatiqn prohibiting,
with some qualifications, foreign assistance transfers to any
country whose government engaged in a consistent pattern of gross
violations of human rights,

The Carter Administration has made it clear that it wants
to go beyond the identification of a limited number of egregious

violators and use its influence incrementally to improve human
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rights conditions in a wide range of countries.

A high level decision-making body, the Inter-Agency Committe

v

on Human Rights and Foreign Assistance, under the Chairmanship
of Deputy Secretary of State Warren lhristopher, became the focal
point of its human rights effarﬁs. Tha so—-called Christopher
group avoided the extensive formﬁlation of principles to guide
its decision-making., Rather, each case seemed to be reviewed on
its merits and individual decisions did not seem to produce
principles on which subsequent cases could be decided,

The resulting process has been time consuming and contentiouj.
Small and seemingly insignificant aid transfers became the |
focus of lengthy discussions,

Frustration with this process, and often with the results it
produced, was frequently expressed to us_hy working-level officials,
Many in regional bureaus and aid program agencies afgued that
the Human Rights Bureau officials considered only human rights
and were blind to other foreign policy considerations,

Those in the Human Rights Bureau on the other hand expressed
concern that many in the regional bureaus were affected by
clientism and were more interested in maintenance of cordial
relations with other governments, even those controlled by
reprassive regimes, than with advancing broader U.S, foreign
policy interests, 3

There was general acceptance on both sides, however, of tﬁe

view that the Christopher group and the Deputy Secretary in
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particular was making a conscientious effort to find a very narrow
middle ground between two competing sets of demands,

The case by case approach followed by the Administration,
combined with its reluctance to articulate -- indeed,}apparently
even to formulate -~ principles guiding individual decisions,
contributed to public and congressional concern over the consis-

tency with which the policy was being pursued,

In an effort to explore such questions, it seemeq useful
to us to differentiate between two types of consistency.
Consisgtency as commensurate response requires that the U.,S,, in
reacting to hﬁman rights violations worldwide, gauge the severity
of its response to the severity of the violations, The Carter
Administration has effectively rejected this type of consistency
as an impractical basis for decision-making,

Consistency as policy coherence, in contrast, requires that &
set of general principles, consistently applied, guide decision-
making. Though such a set of principles has not been fully
articulated publicly by the Administration, we found that a
significant measu?e of consensus has bequn to emerge among working
level officials as to certain generaiizations that seem to shape
the making of human rights-ra{ated decisions.

First, severe violations of integrity of the person should
receive high priacrity in U,S, policy concerns,

Second, levels of human rights performance can be expected
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Third, human rights initiatives should be suspended or

curtailed when they threaten other significant U.S. interests,

Rélations with countries that are critical to U.S. well-being
should not be jeopardized by human rights initiatives., Moreover,

short-term efforts to bring about significant changes in bilateral

relations should not be compromised by ill-timed human rights

afforts.

The appearance of consistency further requires that when
a country is exempted from human rights initiatives, other
countries with which clear parallels can be made should also be
exempted,
Fourth, the leverage available to the United States with
respect to specific countries should be a significant factor
in determining the amount of human rights attention they receive,
Fifth, human rights initi&tives will be resvonsible to

incremental changes in levels of violations as well as to

absolute levels,

Sixth, though public pressures and direct leverage can be
affective instruments of human richts policy, quiet diplomacy and
indirect hints of linkage between human rights conditions and
U.S. support are often likely to be more successful,

Seventh, in determining tne appropriateness of different
policy instruments for human rights purposes, consideration should
be given to the direct effect an action would hgve on human rights

conditions in a country, to the likely cost of an action to U.S.
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interests and to the amounts of leverage an action affords the
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In general, these criteria have led to increasing reliance

on the manipulation of bilateral aid program levels and
transfers ofvpolice and military equipment that might have
internal security uses, They have led apparently to more limited
use of negative votes on multilateral bank loans and less
frequent rejections of Export-Import Bank loans and Overseas
Private Investment Corporation insurance and guarantees.

Using these guiding notions, taen, one can develop a
plausible interpretation of U,.S, human rights initiatives that

shows a significant measure of policy coherence,

Confusion and uncertainty still surround some important

issues, however, Priorities in human rights goals beyond eliminatlic

of severe violations of integrity of the person are unclear,

.Criteria for establishing levels of expectation of human
rights performance in different countries remain ill-defined,
And the grounds for determining when other policy concerns should
take precedence over human rights considerations are nighly
ambiguous.

Within these broad areas of uncertainty, initiatives seem
often to be shaped by chance and by bureaucratic politics.

In short, there remain significant areas where more syste-

matic procedures and greater clarity in goals and criteria

could substantially strengthen the coherence of human rights policy,
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Assessments of the impact of the first two years of Carter
Administration human rights initiatives’must be qualified. Recent
ievelopments in Iran-and Nicaragua serve to emphasize how limited
our understandigg of political processes in the Third World
is and how volatile the liberalization of repressive regimes

may be. The significance of a decision to release large numbers

of political prisoners, for example, can only be determined from a

time perspective much greater than ona or two years,

Nevertheless, some generalizations seem possible,

Reviews of human rights conditions in the fifteen countries
on which we focused attention do suggest a broad pattern of
tentative and marginal improvements in human rights conditions,
The question of the extent to which these changes are a product
of U.S. human rights policy is much more diﬁficult to answer,

Certainly, however, the record on direct and explicit
use of foreign assistance as leverage to bring about specific
improvements in human rights conditions is hardly encouraging,

In only five or six instances did we find evidence that actual or
explicitly threatened reductions in aid played a significant
role in bringing about changes in human rights conditions., Direct
pressures seem often to provoke counterproductive reactions.

This is not to say, however, that the use of leverage has

been without positive consequence. A number of cases, drawn from

countries as diverse as Guinea, the Dominican Republic, Indonesia,
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Korea and Tanzania, illustrate a general pattern in which a countr:
that is interested in obtaining some form of‘henefit from the
United States makes an effort to improve its human rights
conditions,

In most of these cases, there is at least some evidence that
the foreign government recognized that in the past, U.S. aid
decisions directly had been affected by human rights conditions
and that improvements in human rights conditions could well
improve theig chances of obtaining further support.

The ways in which leverage from foreign assistance combines
with quiet diplomacy to produce impact on human rights conditions,
then, are subtle, ambiquous, and sometimes fmysterious,

Even where thereis reasonably firm evidence that there is
a motivation, that the final effects be on U.S. foreign assistance
State Department officials generally avoid taking credit for the
change, lest the national leader concerned be offended,

The congressional impact on U,S, human rights policy seems,
on the basis of our interviews, to havé been significant, but
sometimes in unexpected ways. A number of officials emphasized
the strength that accrued to the policyvfrom its joint Congressional
and Executive support,

Though the Administration has avoided identifying countries
wiﬁh governments that engage in consistent patterns of gross
violations of human rights, legislation containing this language
seems, nevertheless, to be a significant legal consideration in
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A range of issues in human rights policy provides scope for
possible future congressional attention.

First, in hearings and oversigiut activities, members may
wish to press Administration representatives for greater clarity
and specificity in defining principles quiding U.S. human rights
policy.

Second, members may wish to explore and encourage the
Administration to explore means of strengthening the foundations
of respect for human rights throughout the world,

Third, members may wish to reassess the legislative requiremLx
for country reports on human rights conditions, Though many
argue the importance and value of these documents, others stress
the- inherent tension that results when a diplomatic establishment
is required to publish documaﬁts that are critical of domestic
political conditions in countries with which it is suppvosed
to maintain friendly relations,

The possibility of transferring the reporting function to
another type of institution has been suggested as one means of
reducing this tension, Concern'has also been expressad that the
mandate for coverage of countries excludes severe violators,
including many communist countries and some that no longer receive
U.S. aid because of earlier conflicts over human rignts
conditions,

Further, members may wish to reassess existing legislation
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prohibiting assistance to governments of countries that engage
in consistent patterns of gross violations of human rights,

Finally, of course, members may wish to reassess, in light
of more than two years of experience, the much broader question
of whether, or to what extent, it is appropriate to try to use
foreign assistance as a mechanism for influencing human rights
conditions in other countries,

Some will argue that the marginal and uncertain impact of su
efforts is inadequate reward for the complications in bilateral
relations, the costs in bureaucratic time and conflict, and the
distortions in aid programs that are tne by-products of those
efforts,

Others will maintain that the immact on human rights
conditions.marks the beginning of a significant trend and that
the credit that wili accrue to the United States for its
contribution to this process will far outweigh transient
diplomatic costs,

Senator Pell, Thank you very much, indeed,

(The prepared statement of Mr. Heginbotham follows:)
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 Senator Pell, Yours was certainly a comprehensive study
and I congratulate you on it,

I have not had ' a chance to go through it. Do you make
any mention in it of the Helsinki Commission and the work that
we have been doing? I am speaking now as Co-Chairmam of it.

Mr. Heginbotham, No, Mr, Chairman, We really focused
nn foreign assiatancehrelatad issues and have not gone into
European related problems for the most part,

Senator Pell, I see.

In stuayihg the decision-making orocess and the dispute
hetween the regional bureaus and the Human Rights Bureau, did
you get any impression of a trend that human rigths considerations
were being given either higher priority or lower priority in the
course of the last 12 munths?-

Mr, Heginbotham, My sense, Mr. Chairman, is that the
Human Rights Bureau was very aggressive in pressing a number
of areas in the first year, that the Christopher grouy hasg, in a
sense, effectively defined certain areas that it is not going
to essentially support human rights initiatives on, and as a
result, the focus of the Human Rights Bureau efforts have been
somewhat narrowed. I think there was enormous concern at the
amounts of time being consumed and a growing sense of impatience
in the higher decision-making levels of the Department, I
think both sides have stepped back and reassessed which cases
Page determined tobe Unclassified
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they can most effectively pursue, So the focus has, in sone

respects, been narrowed,

Senator Pell. . Give me an example of an area that has

been removed from consideration by the Human Rights Bureau,

Mr, Heginbotham. One of the areas that we cite, for
example, was the general acceptance that the negotiations for
normalization with the People's Republic of China made it'
difficult, again for consistencv reasons, to talk about Taiwan,
to talk about Korea, and to talk about Vietném. So these areas

ware set aside,

Similarly, in the Middle East there was acceotance of the

fact both that Saudi Arabia was critical to U.S, interests

and therefore would not be avprimary focus of human rights;
that the Egyptian-Israeli negotiations were another central
and immediate concern, and those two countries would not be
the focus:; but that then, in addition, a number of other Arab
countries with which parallels to Egypt and Saudi Arabia could

be drawn, would also be largely exempted from human rights

pressures,

Senator Pell, I believe your study suggests that quiet
diplomacy and hints of indirect linkage between human rights
conditions and U.S. support are often more likely to succeed
than public pressures. Would you list some specific cases?

Mr. Heginbotham, This gets very difficult, but I think
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we did‘list several in which there was a strong sensitiéity.~

For example, this occurred in Guinea and Indonesia and Korea,
where it was felt that direct pressures might well create
counter-reactions from the administrations that would produce
negative results, whereas the regimes would be responsive to more
subtle indications of concern with human rights interests,

.Senator Pell, 1In connection with the abuse of human
rights in Cyprus, have you had nmuch of an impact on the Turks?

Mr. Heginbotham., Sir, we have not really attempted to
explore that issue at all in the study. That was not one of
the areas on which we focused, I'm sorry.

Senator Pell, Is Turkey one of the areas that had been
removed from consideration because of military reasons?

Mr, Heginbotham, No, not nec;ssarily. But we did limit
our focus, simply for purposes of controlling éur iesearch
task, to the regional areas of East Asia,‘the Pacific, Latin
America and Africa, So we did not cover the Near East, South
Asia, or Europe in our study. '

Senator Pell. 1In discussing the annual human rights reports
wh;ch the State Department prepared for Congress, you raised the
idea of removing the reporting function from State and assigning
it to some other type of institution,

Do you think such an institution might have greater or lesse
access to assessments in the field and greater or lesser

cooperation from the regional bureaus, which have been accused of
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becoming too sympathetic with their clients?

In that regard also, I would like to crank into your
answer your reaction of gi;ing'Amnesty International, a‘third
party group, some responsibility in this regard,

Mr. Heginbotham, Let me begin with your last question,

My understanding of Amnesty International's research
actiﬁities is that they are directed primarily to the requirements
of theaeir own adoption groups and that ghese requirements force
upon them a certain range of biases, if you will, in coverage,
They aro’cleax about that fact, I think.

They also limiﬁ the #cope of their research to a fairly
narrow range of violations of integrity of the person,

I think there are serious questions that have to be raised
as to what kind of aitarnative institution might provide a
reasonable option to having the State Department produce these
reports. There is a large contingent of personnel in the
field in these countries that are collecting on a part-time
basis, year-round, human rights condition reportz. They in many
cases, do not have extensive time to do first-hand field
investigation, though they often supplement materials available
from other sources with such investigation.

I believe that any alternative organization would have to ha
a very sizeable staff and very serious problems would be raised
as to the funding and balance of such efforts,

I think there is another trade-off between the extent to
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which the research and efforts of such an organization would
focus on concerns that were of direct relevance to (.S, human
rights initiatives and effﬁrts or would be more broadly focused
around a wider range of international human rights concerns.

Senator Pell, Thank you very much, indeed. I trust that
you will be willing to answer for the record any questions that
any o.f my colleagues on the Committee wish to offer to you,

- Remewed congratulations on your excellent reéort. wWe will

go over it, Thank you for your work in this field.

This brings this hearing of the Committee to a close, The
Committee is adjourned,

(Whereupon, at 1l:45 6'clock, a.n,, the Committee was
adjouniaﬂ, to raeconvene upon the call of the Chair.)
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